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PO Box 848

530 Hwy 20 South, Hines OR 97738

Phones: 541-573-5010   
June 25, 2020

Monthly board meeting

Present:  Board Chair (BC) Carol Dunten; Vice Chair (VC) Louie Molt; Secretary/Treasurer (S/T) Pat Sharp; Board Directors (BD) Scott Franklin, Jeff Hussey, Ken Bentz; HSWCD District Manager (DM) Shannon Brubaker, Sage-Grouse Coordinator (SGC) Sarah Mundy; Sage-Grouse Planner (SGP) Jason Kesling; Admin Assist (AA) Barbara Pearson.

Guest:  Oregon Department of Agriculture (ODA) Maria Snodgress
Due to continuing quarantine in place and the need to maintain six feet distance between people due to COVID-19, the meeting was held by teleconference.

The meeting began at about 3:31 pm (note:  dial in had begun approximately 9:11 minutes prior to the beginning of the meeting.  VC Molt and BD Bentz were not present for the entire meeting, and it is noted in the minutes).
VC Molt said he could be reached via mobile in the event a vote was needed but otherwise would be unavailable.  He reminded the board he would not be running for reelection so he would rather not be considered for any leadership position.  He then left the meeting.

DM Brubaker added two additions to the agenda:  COVID 19 policy and a Permissive Vehicle Use Policy.
The agenda item was the approval of minutes from the May 2020 monthly board meeting.  S/T Sharp moved to accept the minutes as presented; BD Franklin seconded.  The motion passed unanimously.  

New business:
Additional agenda item #1:  DM Brubaker advised the board on steps to reopen the office, which had been closed to the public due to COVID-19 quarantine.  The board had been sent Standard Operating Procedures proposed by the state.  Since we are in the same building as USDA NRCS/FSA, she requested permission from the board to fall under phasing process with partners.  The emergency policy which the agencies were placed under in March were recently lifted.  We are now under Phase II which is part of the FPAC for USDA NRCS/FSA.  BC Dunten asked why a vote would be necessary.  DM Brubaker said it would allow the district to use that policy vs. the district creating its own, but permission would be fine if the board would rather not vote.  There was a consensus to follow the rule and no further discussion was required.
Additional Agenda item #2:  The district is having issues with both vehicles, and both are out of commission.  The Chevy broke down while employee Taylor Crafts was out in the county.  The proposed policy would allow staff to use personal vehicles when district or NRCS vehicles are unavailable, and that district insurance would cover those vehicles.  She explained the last-minute addition to the agenda because she would like to have a policy in place since the field work season is now underway. The policy presented to the board is adapted from SDAO and the form is adapted from the state which informs staff of what is expected of them when they use their personal vehicle as well as cost reimbursement.
The District Chevy is in bad shape.  The drive line needs to be replaced, and there also may be problems with the battery and radiator.  It has had a series of issues and has hard mile usage.  The Ford may have an electrical problem, with the ignition or relay.  A complete diagnostic can’t be done now as the Burns Ford garage has a two-week timeframe before either vehicle can be fully inspected.  

Replacing vehicles or using vehicles from a partner agency were discussed.  Presently there are no budget funds to replace the vehicles as the money set aside has gone for repairs.  BC Dunten said the district needs to begin budgeting to replace the vehicle(s).  

BC Dunten said since the policy came from SDAO that district insurance would be good with private vehicle use.  S/T Sharp said she felt the special district insurance policy was pretty thorough and if it came from them, she felt comfortable with it.  She moved to adopt the permissible vehicle use policy and the authorization form for employees using private vehicles in association with that policy.  BD Franklin seconded.  All who were present at the time were in favor and the motion passed.
S/T Sharp said once an estimate for repair was received for the Chevy the district may want to decide if it is worth the investment.  BD Hussey asked “How do we go about chasing some money?  If we don’t have vehicles you don’t get your work done.”  Creating an account and setting funds aside monthly from the district budget, leasing, grant funding and reaching out to other agencies to borrow/share/lease vehicles were discussed.  
Agenda item:  Discussion with follow-up: Survey on Eligibility Criteria for SWCD Directors.  This is a non-action item, but follow up is needed because DM Brubaker haven’t seen any completed surveys come in.  The survey asks for the opinion of SWCD directors, with compiled results due August 20th.  Legislation was proposed in 2019 that would have had significant changes to the criteria of each SWCD; the legislation pulled back so the Soil and Water Conservation could create a workgroup.  DM Brubaker asked district directors to complete the survey no later than July 15th.  The results will be compiled and will be submitted to Jan Lee at OACD.  
If the board directors had questions, DM Brubaker said she could answer during the meeting or when the survey is being taken.  S/T Sharp said she was reviewing the survey and said you really have to think between large and small districts.  As an example, statement #7 in the survey expressed  the importance of having at large position(s) on each board.  She thought on our board that is important.  Another survey statement she addressed dealt with doing away with zones.  “I think, again, that would have negative impact on us.  Because the bulk of our voting group is in Burns/Hines, and I think that it’s great we have representation from the different zones.”  BC Dunten commented on the land management requirement to be eligible (to serve on a district board).  S/T Sharp said she thought that issue precipitated the survey because someone wanted to serve on an SWCD board who wasn’t a landowner and went to their state representative.  Other survey statements involved education, field experience.
DM Brubaker asked if there were questions and she would can try to clarify.  BD Hussey asked what the responsibility of the district is, will there be a vote, and what will happen after the survey is completed.  DM Brubaker said the SWCD commission is considering a realignment of district board director seat requirements.  BD Hussey asked if a new policy would be adopted.  S/T Sharp said that was not necessarily her impression.  In order to understand the survey, the accompanying white paper needs to be read.  It gives the reasons why the commission came up with the survey and a variety of options.  She thought the commission was just looking for our feedback to see how the forty-one different SWCD boards respond to the statements.  DM Brubaker said the office would send both the survey and white paper to district board directors in case they had been misplaced.
Action item:  BLM RAC (Bureau of Land Management Regional Advisory Committee) appointment request, submitted by Jason Kesling. 

SGP Kesling provided an overview, and a copy of his request letter sent with board packet.  He has a pending application and will find out if he is appointed.  He asked if the board would be interested in him representing HSWCD with the BLM.  If he is appointed and HSWCD does not want him representing the district he can also serve as a public at large participant.   S/T Sharp said she didn’t see a downside and thought it was great.  BC Dunten suggested the board wait and see if SGP Kesling is appointed and then decide.  SGP Kesling said the group is assuming he would be reappointed, but the paperwork has not gone through and it has begun meeting.  The BLM asked him who he would represent.  S/T Sharp asked if it would it be beneficial for his appointment to identify HSWCD and representing us?  SGP Kesling said he didn’t think so since it would be public at large, but if appointed it would involve some time commitment.  He would rather represent an organization than himself on the board. S/T Sharp asked if SGP Kesling would consult with the district board on the RAC areas of interest?  SGP Kesling said yes, it would be project updates.  The board meets quarterly and anything that pertains to Harney County he would bring up (regarding project updates).
BD Hussey asked for input from DM Brubaker.  He asked for a brief description of the BLM RAC and if other SWCDs with positions similar to SGP Kesling where they are also appointed to a similar board.  DM Brubaker said she didn’t have an answer to second question.  The SWCD was asked if it could have a representative on the RAC.  She thought it would be good to have someone from the staff represent the district. She and SGP Kesling discussed the benefits to the district prior to him sending the board his letter.   
SGP Kesling said the decision could be postponed, but the committee would meet in October, and he’s been asked to participate.  BD Hussey asked what would be wrong in just taking action now and appointing?  BC Dunten asked where do the committee members get their points of view and their presentation to committee—do they ask the district its view before going to the committee?  SGP Kesling said typically the committee has had a lot of information sharing and not necessarily voting, but as documents are created (like the recent Tri-State Fuel Project) that the RAC involved in, that he brings to the board.  He could vote and say that his interest (the HSWCD) agrees with this.  The RAC moves slowly and meets quarterly, so there is plenty of time for board to view the documents to see what HSWCD supports.  S/T Sharp moved to sanction Jason Kesling’s application to represent the HSWCD on the SE Oregon RAC.  BD Hussey seconded.  Those voting in favor:  Franklin, Hussey, Sharp.  BC Dunten opposed at this time until there is more information.  The motion passed.  
SGP Kesling added if he is appointed, he would draft a letter that the Board Chair at the time can sign indicating he will represent the district.
Action item:  Fiscal year audit 19-20 Gaslin approval.  Robert Gaslin conducted last year’s audit.  It was put on agenda to request approval from board for 2020.  There was no discussion on the subject.  BD Franklin moved to approve Gaslin for the FY 19-20 audit.  S/T Sharp seconded; all present were in favor.  The motion passed.  
Action item:  Board reorganization.  BC Dunten asked if this would be the same as election of officers and was told yes.  BC Dunten opened the floor for nominations and nominated Board Director Jeff Hussey to serve as Board Chair.  BD Hussey asked how long the term would last and if there was any established protocol.  BC Dunten said there is no policy on length of term.  S/T Sharp requested this be put on an agenda and it be documented that yearly in the June meeting that a board reorganization would take place (since June ends the fiscal year).  She moved that BD Hussey be considered for Board Chair for FY 20-21;  BD Franklin seconded.  All present were in favor.  The motion passed.  

For the position of board Vice-chair, S/T Sharp nominated Board Director Franklin.  BD Hussey seconded.  All present were in favor.  The motion passed.
BC Dunten nominated current Secretary/Treasurer Pat Sharp to retain her position.  BD Hussey seconded.  All present were in favor.  The motion passed.

After the elections were made, S/T Sharp again emphasized the importance of establishing a term limit policy and when voting takes place.
Action item:  review and approval of the FY 20-21 budget and workplan.  DM Brubaker provided an overview of the workplan and asked if the board wanted to consider one action item each for the workplan and budget or both.  BC Dunten said both.  DM Brubaker highlighted the changes in the workplan, which included staff changes.  Since the prior action item was a board reorganization,  she will update it again to include the new officers. Funding shifts and areas no longer funded were listed as such.  Potential funding was listed (the Agroforestry grant).  Ag-Energy has been changed to read Ag-Water and Energy Conservation.  The measures and objectives from the pending OWEB grant were included for our Ag conservation position that will help with the EQIP for irrigators and also partner with HC Groundwater Area of Concern and Community-based Water Planning Collaborative Effort. In discussion, BC Dunten asked about assisting irrigators—has that come out of BPA funding before?  DM Brubaker said while it has before, the funding is now in partnership with EQIP funding, an NRCS partnership. 
The annual budget was sent to the board in three hard copy documents.  One is Proposed Projects, Projected for FY 20-21, and those projects were not included in the annual budget because they are not confirmed.  Those unconfirmed projects are The Harney Basin Water Conservation through Irrigation, Addressing the Gaps in Sage-grouse, and the Agroforestry Backyard Producer Project Funding.  The one project listed that the district does anticipate receiving is The Harney Basin Water Conservation through Irrigation and it will show that funding coming in during the next fiscal year.  
DM Brubaker described the large spreadsheet which provided grant overview and is two pages.  It showed the district grants at beginning of fiscal year and where the funds will come from as projects end.  Salary, training, benefits, office supplies were listed, and she described to board members how information was displayed.  BC Dunten gave the Grassy Hills project as an example about a question on completion date and asked why there was a negative amount.  The grant came in negative last year as well and until post implementation in will remain negative.  The project payment is expected in August.  
BC Dunten asked about Mitigation of Riley Solar Farm.  DM Brubaker said the only contractual obligation remaining was spraying for Medusahead, which will take place this fall.  She also explained the report projects what we will have as a beginning balance of the fiscal year.  She then directed the board to switch to the QuickBooks document (profit and loss budget overview), which is similar, but it doesn’t include beginning balance side of it (shows negatives).  That report doesn’t have the current carry from the currently fiscal year.  S/T Sharp thanked her for the explanation.  
There were questions on how the proposed budget may be affected by the COVID-19 virus.  BC Dunten asked about OWEB funding, since OWEB’s budget is down 33%.  DM Brubaker said these projects are funded.  The only unsure funding is on proposed projects—Addressing Gaps in Sage-grouse and the Harney Basin Conservation Project.  The Basin project is moving forward, the district is just waiting to hear about the agreement.  
There was discussion on staffing at the continued rate.  DM Brubaker said that beginning next week AA Pearson will work 32 hours a week.  The grant that funds her will be up in September.  DM Brubaker and District Conservationist Zola Ryan are looking at funding options.  S/T Sharp asked if NRCS would offer funding for the position again.  DM Brubaker said NRCS hasn’t said no, but the challenge is funneling through funds.  She doesn’t have an answer for that now.  Her goal is to keep staff on 100%. She encouraged the board if they had any ideas to provide her with that information.  
S/T Sharp moved that the board approve the FY 20-21 SWCD Workplan and Budget.  BD Franklin seconded, and all present were in favor.  The motion passed.  

Sarah Mundy, Sage-grouse Coordinator provided a project update on All counties FIP and Sage-grouse efforts - Governance Document and Strategic Action Plan.  She said the All Counties Group have met since March for the FIP application.  The group contracted someone to help write the updated strategic action plan and make it more competitive.  The deadline to subject the strategic action plan was extended due to COVID-19 to June 2021, so there is an additional year to gather information.  Numbers will change.  This action plan is for the Oregon All Counties Steering Committee, composed of Lake, Malheur, Crook, and Harney SWCDs.  The Steering Committee is applying for new partnership.  
She received a copy of the latest Strategic Action Plan and offered to forward it to the board.  Governance Documents are included with it.  Andy Gallagher will lead on the FIP application and will oversee the requirement.  She warned the Strategic Action Plan is long.  It includes introduction—"how we came to be”-- beginning in 2010 with the Sage-grouse listed as a candidate under Endangered Species Act, how Harney County was the grass roots group for CCAA 2014, than how other counties followed that template.  It’s supposed to be a living document that prioritizes actions.  Some numbers will update, will include accomplishments, ecological conditions, partners, all treatments.  The governance documents are updated.
BD Bentz arrived on the call at 4:48 pm, around when SGC Mundy asked if there were questions.  S/T Sharp asked if a grant was anticipated, not guaranteed.  SGC Mundy said it has a deadline of June 30, 2021.  S/T Sharp wanted verification:  It is not included in the grant list on this year’s budget?  SGC Mundy agreed and said she provided information on the new boundaries:  Crane east to county boundary, south to the north Steens, west to Frenchglen, NE to Crane.  The area includes three different, separate packs where people identified critical help at this point.

Financials:  The Board received monthly financial reports via email yesterday.  Numbers were reconciled through April and the district is on target for the year.  DM Brubaker answered questions on pending payments for SONEC, Malheur SIA and a grant for COVID-19 impact (staff working away from the office)  She advised COBRA coverage for former employee Marty Suter would cancel soon.  There is currently $65,000 in payments the district is awaiting.  S/T Sharp moved May 2020 financials be accepted as presented.  BD Franklin seconded.  Motion passed.

Public comments:  Maria Snodgress from ODA greeted the meeting participants and provided an update to the agency’s COVID-19 reopening status in phases.  State employees are still asked to work remotely as much as possible.  She is not attending SWCD meetings in person.  Three local advisory committee meetings are delayed or will take place remotely (Two are in Wheeler and Lake Counties).  

ODA Snodgress asked if the board had questions regarding ODA/ag water?  BC Dunten asked if she had met with DM Brubaker.  ODA Snodgress said the two met to discuss SIA with Ellen Hammond, who monitors them.  While SONEC biologist Carlton Strough is participating with this, she understands DM Brubaker hopes to hire a SIA lead.  In meantime, Carlton will step in.  DM Brubaker concurred, saying she hopes to have monitoring and planning take place until the district is able to hire someone to undertake SIA and water conservation.  BC Dunten asked if the district was at a point to contact the monitoring team?  DM Brubaker said no--Carlton, Ellen, Maria and she were just recently on a call.  She believes Carlton will probably make call soon.  ODA Snodgress agreed, saying the goal was to give Carlton an overview.  While he has heard of SIAs in the past, he didn’t have a general big understanding, of concept and details.  She asked if he will work with our top priority landowners to just monitor?  DM Brubaker said she was unsure at this time and offered to meet with ODA Snodgress offline to further discuss.
BD Franklin asked if it would be possible for ODA to provide a vehicle (He said he was doing some creative thinking).  ODA Snodgress said the agency hasn’t in the past, the only thing received with SIA was grant funding.  The district would have to check with Courtney to see if anything could be used toward vehicles, she thought the only thing in the past was grant funds in mileage to cover costs.  
ODA Snodgress ended by saying she hears the partners enjoy working with Shannon, Sarah, and Barbara.  She commended the board in bringing a good professional team into place, to replace those lost.  

BD Franklin moved, T/S Sharp seconded to adjourn the meeting.  All in favor.
Respectfully submitted,

Barbara Pearson, Admin Assist
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